Queensland and Greek History Conference

Brisbane, 22-23 October 2010

The Inaugural Queensland Greek History Conference will take place at the University of Queensland on 22 and 23 October 2010. The two keynote speakers will be Professor Vincent Gabrielsen (The University of Copenhagen) and Professor Margaret Miller (The University of Sydney).

The keynote speaker session will take place on Friday afternoon and will be followed by a formal reception for invited diplomats and politicians, members of the University's executive, VIPs from the Greek Community, conference delegates and members of the general public.

The following day will consist of 10 papers of 20 minutes. The conference will showcase the diversity of research which is being undertaken on Greek history, language and culture from ancient to modern times at universities in Queensland and northern New South Wales. In addition, it will help consolidate ties between institutions and researchers, on the one hand, and those outside of the research sector who have a stake in Greek history, culture and language on the other.

The theme of the inaugural conference is culturar history and one of its financial sponsors is the University of Queensland Cultural History Project.

Offers of papers on Greek cultural history (broadly defined) should be sent directly to the conference's convenor, Dr David Pritchard (The University of Queensland).

Recycle Week in full swing in Thessaloniki

Recycle Week is in full swing in Thessaloniki, running through Wednesday.

The week-long public awareness campaign showcase includes a number of activities for young and old alike

The events include a "Recycling Village" at the Mediterranean Cosmos commercial center, where receptacles have been set up for the collection of all recyclable materials, including old household appliances, a Recycling Amusement Park that takes children on an exciting journey of recycling-related games while teaching them the entire process of recycling.

In tandem with the events, an exhibition of Recycled Art is on display, titled "Nothing goes go waste", featuring works of art made from recyclable materials and discarded objects.



Virginia Judge pushes for the return of the Parthenon Marbles

Ms VIRGINIA JUDGE (Strathfield – Minister for Fair Trading, Minister for the Arts) [5.37 p.m.]: Today I highlight an issue raised by a large number of constituents of Greek descent in my electorate of Strathfield. It concerns the return to Greece of the Parthenon sculptures currently held in the British Museum. The Parthenon, one of western civilization's greatest works of art and architecture, is a religious temple, built in honour of the Goddess Athena by the people of a city that, 2,500 years later, still bears her name – historic continuity that only a few nations in the world can claim today. The Parthenon has become the imprimatur of Western civilization, the symbol of perfection, the reference point for human achievement and the language of excellence.

Through the ages the Parthenon was impacted by wars and revolutions, but one of its darkest moments in history was in 1801 when Thomas Bruce, the Seventh Earl of Elgin, began sawing off and ripping away a substantial number of the sculptures. In England, Lord Elgin was labelled a vandal and a thief by many of his peers, including the famous poet, Lord Byron. Later, due to financial difficulties, he sold the sculptures to the British Government for £35,000, which, in turn, handed them to the British Museum, where they are still kept in a foreign landscape under a grey sky, in a gloomy room. The legality of the sale has always been questioned, given that there was never any evidence of permission for their removal in the first place — permission, I might add, that was sought from the Ottoman Turks, who were an occupying force in Greece at the time.

If we agree with the Code of Ethics of the International Council of Museums, ownership of material culture, which is the result of a transaction with an occupying force, in itself is questionable and unethical. Lord Elgin removed a staggering amount of panels and sculptures, including 247 feet of the Parthenon Frieze. What he removed represents more than half of the surviving sculptural decoration of the Parthenon.

Today I call upon the British Museum to conduct itself as a museum, a contemporary museum, and not as some colonial power clinging to a prized trophy. I do not ask the British Museum to return a vase or some statue with a missing limb. I ask the British Museum to return half the Parthenon; return it to Greece so that it may be reunited with the rest of itself. It would be like having the Mona Lisa displayed in the Louvre in Paris, while her smile is displayed in the National Portrait Gallery in London. These sculptures are integral parts of the Parthenon Temple.

Greece now has one of the world's state-of-the-art museums, the Acropolis Museum, which sits at the foot of the Acropolis hill, under the bright Attic sky. It was specifically designed to house the Parthenon sculptures. If returned, visitors would be able to see the entire frieze, with its parts assembled for meaningful viewing in context to the original structure, landscape and location. Time and time again polls in Britain and around the world have demonstrated that the overwhelming public sentiment is in favour of returning the sculptures to Greece. Organisations throughout the world have been set up with a mission to advocate the return of the sculptures to their rightful, meaningful home, as have many parliaments and world leaders.

I am proud to say that one such organisation in Australia leading this noble cause is the Australians for the Return of the Parthenon Sculptures Association, which is a member of the International Committee for the Reunification of the Parthenon sculptures. Under the stewardship of its excellent chairman, Mr David Hill, who also chairs the international committee, the association has been working towards this end, as have other local organisations in New South Wales. I commend them for the leading role Australia is playing in this international movement. The arguments that the British Museum has made up until now for retaining the sculptures are no longer valid.

The Parthenon sculptures are symbolic of the intellectual heights humanity has reached through the ages in its pursuit of perfection, excellence and noble ideals. It is time for the British Government and the British Museum to seize this opportunity and adopt those same ideals by returning the Parthenon sculptures in its possession. It would be a gesture directed not only at Greece, but also to all our common values, ideals and aspirations as civilized people. I conclude with the words of Lord Byron, who responded to Elgin's barbaric act with the poem Childe Harold's Pilgrimage:

Dull is the eye that will not weep to see
Thy walls defaced, thy mouldering shrines removed
By British hands, which it had best behoved to guard
those relics ne'er to be restored.
Curst be the hour when from their isle they roved,

And once again thy hapless bosom gored,
And snatch'd thy shrinking gods to northern climes
abhorred!

ACTING-SPEAKER (Mr David Campbell): I acknowledge the presence in the gallery of David Hill.

Mrs BARBARA PERRY (Auburn-Minister for Local Government, Minister for Juvenile Justice, Minister Assist ing the Minister for Planning, and Minister Assisting the Minister for Health (Mental Health)) [5.42 p.m.]: I join the Minister for the Arts in recognising the effort, led by people such as David Hill. The Parthenon sculptures should be returned to their rightful owners and rightful lands. I commend the Minister for bringing this matter to the House tonight, which I hope will highlight its importance to the Greek community. I thank the Minister for her passionate work for this cause. If there is anything I know about multicultural communities, indeed all communities, it is that they love their history, particularly the Greeks. This missing link to their history must be preserved in the appropriate hands. I thank the group involved with David Hill. The Greek community supports this cause and I hope the message from this Parliament will be heard in Britain.